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MINUTES OF THE 55th MARLANT LMRC

MEETING HELD 0930 HOURS, 04 JUNE 2010

ADMIRAL’S CONFERENCE ROOM, 6TH FLOOR, D201
In Attendance  

Chairperson: 

RAdm P.A. Maddison, Comd MARLANT 

Co-Chairperson:
Mr. Milt Isaacs, CEO, ACFO
Attendees/Members:
Ms. Kathy Banfield, A/DCHRSC(A)

Capt (N) Stuart Moors, ACOS P&T

Capt (N) John Newton, BComd

Mr. Dave Eisenhaur, FHRBM


Mr. Terry Kiley, VP UNDE NS

Mr. Lorne Brown, President FGDTLC(E)

Cdr. Bob Thompson, ACOS IM




Mr. Tom Spindler, Assistant Secretary Treasurer, CMSG



Mr. Everett Scott – A/ President Halifax Branch, PIPSC


Mr. Tom Denault, President, FGDCA


Ms. Robin MacKay, Senior Labour Relations Officer, CHRSC(A)

Ms. Trish MacNeil, EAPM

Capt (N) Bill Woodburn, COS


Capt (N) Gilles Hainse, CO FMFCS


Mr. George Turner, Shop Stewart, Local 2228, IBEW



CPO1 TC Riefesel, Formation CPO

Recording Secretary:
Ms. Marilyn Earle, FHRA

I
INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

1.
Mr. Milt Isaacs, labour co-chair, opened the meeting at 09:40.  He commented that while this was his first meeting as co-chair, it would be the last meeting for a number of military personnel, including Capt(N) Newton, Capt(N) Hainse, Capt(N) Moors and RAdm Maddison.  He expressed his thanks to the departing members for their contributions to the team work of the MLMRC.
2.
During his opening comments, RAdm Maddison commented regarding the very interesting times in which CF members and DND civilian employees are currently employed.  He indicated the Strategic Review is on-going and the Minister of National Defence (MND) will be briefed on 14th June.  Unpleasant, and in some cases, unpalatable, decisions must be made.  The department will be meeting with Treasury Board sometime in September and until then we are in “wait and see” mode.
3.
RAdm Maddison indicated that budget pressures are compounding the Strategic Review.  He commented on VAdm McFadden’s direction regarding the use of HMCS ships and the need to manage readiness of the Navy.  Again, discussions are being held and decisions are being awaited
4.
RAdm Maddison indicated the focus for the next three weeks is on the International Fleet Review (IFR) scheduled for 29th June.  Dignitaries, including Her Majesty, Queen Elizabeth II, Prime Minister, Stephen Harper and Mr Peter MacKay, MND, as well as thousands of foreign sailors and spectators, are expected to participate in the festivities.  He encouraged all to participate in this once in a lifetime opportunity.  Final details regarding the Queen’s visit will be made public two weeks prior to the review.  
II
REVIEW OF 54th MLMRC MINUTES 

5.
In responding to the request for identification of errors or omissions in the previous minutes, Capt(N) Hainse identified the incorrect spelling of his name on page one.  Mr. Denault advised that para 35 should indicate his concern regarding proposed changes to reserved/designated parking.  The decision was made to approve the minutes with these noted changes made. Secretarial Note:  Necessary changes were made and the title for Mr. Tom Spindler was also changed to reflect his new positions with CMSG.
III
REVIEW OF 54th MLMRC ACTION MATRIX 

6.
Capt(N) Moors indicated he and Capt(N) Newton had been working on item 1, MARLANT Strategic Framework Outreach Proposal and it would be delivered shortly. RAdm Maddison confirmed the due-date of 30th June.  
7.
Ms. Banfield commented on items 2 and 3.  She advised that the Grievance Trend Analysis at item 2 would be reported upon at every second meeting.  In commenting on item 3, Staffing, she indicated that a preliminary meeting had been held between Mr. Eisenhaur and Ms. Gloria Rondeau, and the next step would be to meet with labour leaders to ensure their needs would be met by the metric being developed.  
IV
EMPLOYMENT EQUITY (EE) UPDATE
8.
Mr. Eisenhaur commented briefly on each of the upcoming events as reflected on Page 1 of the previously provided EE Report.  He indicated that Mr. Graydon Nicholas, Lieutenant Governor of NB would be the keynote speaker at the Aboriginal Awareness Event being held on 7th June and referred members to the event agenda on the table for their review.  RAdm Maddison encouraged members to attend the event.
9.
In referring to the Mawiomi-Pow Wow that will be held on the Halifax Commons, 25th – 27th June, Mr. Eisenhaur brought the members attention to the event website www.membertou400.com and indicated it provided excellent background reading related to the Pow Wow.  Members were advised of the free concert by Buffy Sainte-Marie on Friday, 25th June.  Capt(N) Moors indicated a general message would be forthcoming on this event.   
10.
Mr. Eisenhaur indicated additional information would be forthcoming on the annual celebration of the No.2 Construction Battalion in Pictou on 10th July.  RAdm Maddison commented this is an excellent event should members be able to attend.    
11.
Mr. Eisenhaur brought everyone’s attention to copies of “The Employment Equity Times” that had been placed on the table for the members’ review. In responding to a query, Mr. Eisenhaur indicated the newsletter would be available on-line.  Secretarial Note:  The Employment Equity Times has been posted to the EE section on the N13 website.   .  
12.
RAdm Maddison indicated that the FMFCS team responsible for the creation of the Operation Deep Reach program are recipients of the Deputy Minister Commendation for 2010, as is Mr. Bob Steeb, also from FMF.  He expressed his appreciation for the good work being done in the area of EE and community partnering by the Operation Deep Reach team and others within MARLANT.  
V
EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM MANAGER’S (EAPM) REPORT 
13.
Ms. MacNeil reviewed the discussion points of the previously distributed EAPM Report, and indicated that although the number of visits is down year-to-date, the number of visits by military personnel has increased.  In responding to a query from RAdm Maddison regarding the top three issues and the ability to further break down their categories, Ms. MacNeil indicated there is still no ability to do so.  She indicated her understanding that the work begun to develop drop-down boxes was 90% complete, but understood this was stalled due to a lack of funding within ADM (HR-Civ). 
14.
Mr. Brown and Mr. Denault both indicated this topic would be raised at up-coming headquarters meetings and RAdm Maddison suggested that Commodore Smith, EAP Champion, could be in a position to exert some pressure on ADM (HR-Civ) to finalize the project.  Mr. Isaacs indicated the original allocation of funding for EAP activities was incremental and wondered how this funding had become an integral part of ADM (HR-Civ)’s operational budget.  

15.
Ms. MacNeil was thanked for her role in ensuring a very successful EAP Week, and the Annual Supervisor’s Luncheon, in particular.   She indicated all comments were positive with the exception of the facility.  RAdm Maddison suggested consideration be given to the use of the Ball Room for future events.  
16.
In responding to a query from Mr. Kiley, Ms. MacNeil indicated there is a requirement for two referral agents to be trained for St. John’s.  
VI.
PARKING UPDATE
17.
Capt(N) Newton indicated there has been no policy to date, but two DAODs are in the process of being created.  He further indicated that until such time as definitive direction had been received, there will be no move to implement paid parking within MARLANT.  This approach has the support of ADM Fin CS, and CPO1 Ryan is working diligently to ensure the regional perspective is considered in any policy/orders being developed. Capt(N) Newton confirmed that no one (military nor civilian) wants to move to pay for parking and the concept is being driven by Treasury Board (TB) and overarching federal policies related to encouraging the divesture of excess property holdings, sustainable development strategies and commuter options for instance.  
18.
Public Works and Government Services Canada (PWGSC) has been asked to conduct the fair market value assessment for DND, but they are unable to do so at this time, so this does provide somewhat of a reprieve for MARLANT and the 1 July implementation date is in all probability not achievable.  This fact has been communicated to CMS staff and relayed to ADM Fin CS who is gathering facts from across the country to ensure the DND issues are accommodated within imminent policy changes.

19.
Under any scheme, Capt(N) Newton advised that holders of designated parking in particular will find it hard to argue that their entitlement is not a taxable benefit on those properties where a fair market value for monthly parking is assessed.  Consequently, the Parking Committee's thrust to reduce the number of designated spots is consistent with preparing the Formation for an inevitable change to our parking regime.  While this is not a welcome initiative for those with assigned parking spots, the initiative will help in the long term.  Specifically, it was explained that it reduces the potential for there being empty parking spots in the various parking lots which is a chronic issue highlighting underutilization of existing spaces, a factor which any tax assessor will view negatively when making an assessment as to whether or not MARLANT truly utilizes a scramble system.  A scramble system was explained to be the only potential way for the Formation to avoid a pay for parking regime.  Capt(N) Newton explained that a scramble parking system may be deemed to exist where there is more patrons than spots, and every day the workforce arrives to work and each commuter competes so to speak in trying to find an available spot.  Because there are more patrons than spots, on a daily basis there will be people who do not get a spot on the defence properties and must look elsewhere.  
20. 
Capt(N) Newton went on to describe that reducing designated spots is underway and the reductions affect military personnel below a certain rank threshold (below LCdr and CPO2 ranks).  Reductions also affect civilian personnel, something not easily done as rank equivalencies are not well mapped and are not enshrined in any public service policies or collective bargaining agreements.  He further advised there have been discussions with the city, the HRM police force, and the local councillor to ensure the number of off-defence property parking options are maximized and not restricted by over-zealous neighbourhood associations.  Regarding the transportation issues related to paid parking within DND and the potential increase in Metro Transit users, MARLANT is not in a good position to influence changes to the transit system until such time as the commuter population actually changes as a result of any changes to our parking regime. In responding to a query from Mr. Scott, Capt(N) Newton indicated Metro Transit will not yet consider revisiting Link bus stops near Rainbow Gate as this was previously trialled and considered a failure from an express bus point of view.

21.
Capt(N) Newton indicated there would be administrative responsibilities associated with pay for parking such as enforcement, revenue collection, capital acquisition and salaries, etc.  It is his understanding that revenues generated would first go to offsetting the cost of administration and the surplus to TB.  
22.
Regarding the current parking trial involving a common pass for all parking lots, Capt(N) Newton advised it has been successful and people seem happy with the transitional approach.  He further advised an all-MCAN message will be distributed shortly indicating the continuation of the trial.  In response to a query from Mr. Brown, Capt(N) Newton indicated individuals are able to park in any area of MARLANT using their current area pass, except the industrial area of the dockyard which is open to those individuals holding an industrial area pass. 
23.
Mr. Brown made another query as to whether the nationally ordered 1 July deadline for implementation for pay parking referred to only the NCR or to MARLANT, as well.  Both Capt(N) Newton and RAdm Maddison confirmed it referred to all of DND, but as stated above were working to influence a delay.  Mr. Brown indicated parking was an agenda item at a number of meetings being held the following week at the national level and these updates were most helpful.  
24.
Capt(N) Newton responded to a query from Mr. Turner indicating that he has not had any discussion to this point on retroactivity to the costs of parking upon implementation should the 1 July deadline not be met.  He indicated that he would keep this detail in his thoughts as staffing progressed.  

25.
Labour co-chair, Mr. Isaacs, applauded Capt(N) Newton for the efforts of CFB Halifax staff in the handling of this challenging issue.
VII
DECISION SUPPORT AID (DSA) 

26.
Capt(N) Moors introduced the DSA concept to members of the MLRMC.  He indicated that although MARLANT has recently had relatively stable funding that allowed for modest growth, there were challenges in comparing requests of various units and determining where growth should be approved.  As there is the strong potential for CMS direction to reduce resources, a methodology is required to assess areas for both growth and reduction.
27.
Capt(N) Moors indicated the DSA is based on the capability planning output model which recognizes such functions as governance, operational support, realty, and personnel and their sub-functionalities.  The DSA is intended to allow for comparison of staffing requests at the MARLANT level to determine which positions should be filled and which remain vacant.

28.
He indicated a model had been trialed with a number of SPRs and it was determined that revisions were required.  Modifications are being made to the DSA and a further trial will be conducted.  When the model had been finalized, it will be presented to members of the MLMRC.
29.
Mr. Isaacs commented on the existing fiscal challenges and applauded MARLANT for its treatment and approaches in the best interests of its people and its business.

VIII
GYM FEES

30.
Mr. Brown referred to a briefing note from the 46th MLMRC meeting in February 2007 that indicated Cdr Weldon, supported by RAdm McFadden, stated there would be no further discussion nor pursuit of payment of fees for use of the gyms by MARLANT civilian employees.  He also referred to an extract from the Ottawa PSP Mission Statement that referred to the ability of civilian employees to use PSP facilities, and to rules and regulations that indicated civilian employees were able to use the facilities on their own time and at their own risk.  He also advised that the February 2007 briefing note indicated that civilian and non-public fund employees accounted for only 15% of gym usage.  Mr. Brown stated that most bases across the county only charge usage fees after working hours and he wondered if we were truly a Defence Team in MARLANT, why civilian employees are now being charged to use the gym.
31.
Capt(N) Newton indicated the fiscal paradigm of 2007 no longer exists in 2010.  He explained the fitness program currently has approximately a 330K shortfall that has resulted from the elimination of the 198K Military Support Wage Grant, the reduction of 80K in funding from MARLANT to base, and the existing 50K to 60K deficit that has previously been addressed through over-programming.  He indicated MARLANT has too many facilities and too much program to support with the old funding model.
32.
Capt(N) Newton speculated that no funding relief is expected in FY 10/11, and rather than make the decision to close a facility or drastically reduce hours of operation, a mitigation strategy was developed to reduce expenses and generate additional revenue.  Expense reductions of 216K are being realized through the lay-off of five PSP employees, the reduction in facility operating hours, and the reduction in the number of sports teams able to participate at the regional and national levels.

33.
Capt(N) Newton explained that 117K in extra revenue will result from the increase of rental fees to community interest groups (mainly sports clubs) using the facilities during after hours periods, increases to locker rental rates for all users, and user fees for Public Service and PSP employees.  Capt(N) Newton emphasized that although fees will now be levied on Public Service employees, there is no intention to limit their access and their health and fitness remains a key element of MARLANT policy overall.  
34.
Capt(N) Newton emphasized that pain is felt by all personnel; he explained that military personnel are particularly impacted by the reduction to the number of sports teams, the loss of access during after hours to their facilities, the increased locker fees, and the additional fees charged to their dependents who share the same defence team designation as civilian employees.  
35.
Capt(N) Newton further explained that prior to the difficult decisions being made to reduce costs and increase revenues, considerable research was conducted.  This included determining the costs of local fitness facilities including Cole Harbour Place, the Tower at Saint Mary’s University and DALPLEX.  All Base Commanders were contacted to determine if, and under what circumstances, civilian employees were being charged for gym usage.  It was readily agreed that the recently implemented charge of $144 per year was significantly less than that at other local facilities.  And, although the other bases varied as to whether they charged fees, how much, or under what circumstances, it was clear that all need to take action to address budget shortfalls, and fees for civilian usage were considered a viable, although not a preferred, option to generate revenue in many major bases across the country.  
36.
Considerable discussion ensued regarding the lack of prior communication with labour leaders on the implemented changes to the fitness program, as well as the timing of the issue in relation to anticipated implementation of pay parking.  RAdm Maddison opined that, in hindsight, perhaps the process could have been handled better, particularly as related to labour input.  Capt(N) Newton reflected on the fact that the Military Sports Wage Grant cancellation was relatively late news, the business case analysis of the resulting problem difficult to staff, and the options for solution very limited.  He also recounted that the matter had been raised a prior MARLANT LMRC, at subordinate LMRCs such as at the Base LMRC, and was highlighted in a Trident article that ran several weeks previously.  RAdm Maddison stated that implemented changes would remain in place at this time.  He added that there was a clear need to communicate the scale and magnitude of changes to CMS and CMP, including the need to include the points of concern raised by the labour representatives.  Action:  Capt(N) Newton
37.
Mr. Scott enquired regarding the rumour that civilians could no longer participate on sports teams.  Capt(N) Newton indicated there are no changes being pursued by him personally at this moment, but the issue was just recently brought to his attention by the PSP staff.  The Captain continued by explaining that there is a liability issue should a civilian be injured when participating in a CF sports and fitness activity.  A DAOD forbids the practice, as do collective bargaining agreements between the Treasury Board and unions that state any such activity must occur on personal time.  Ms. MacKay reiterated that members must be on leave or on their own time as a matter of HR policy.  The subject will be brought to the Base Commander for more thorough staffing after the IFR, probably in the August timeframe.

IX
STAFFING STATISTICS

38.
In commenting on the previously-provided report, Ms. Banfield stated the percentage of CF appointments remains low.  She indicated the desire to meet with labour leaders to determine the exact nature of the metrics they wish to have reported.   Action:  Ms. Banfield

X
ROUND TABLE

39.
Ms. Banfield advised that “HR folks” would be out of the office from Monday afternoon until Wednesday noon attending a workshop on service efficiency and delivery.

40.
Mr. Scott wished departing members “Best of Luck” and indicated he believed their attendance at other LMRCs would result in improved meetings, given their experience in MARLANT.

41.
Mr. Brown echoed Mr. Scott’s comments and thanked the entire membership for the frank discussion on the gym issue, indicating he is looking for more information and discussion on the topic.

42.
Mr. Turner indicated all departing members should be proud of their contributions and the value they provided to the MLMRC.  He understood their “hearts are in the right place”, and he appreciated their honesty.

43.
Mr. Denault wished the departing members farewell and indicated although he didn’t always agree with them, he developed a better understanding of their positions.

44.
Mr. Kiley echoed the sentiments of the other labour leaders and wished the departing members success in their new positions.

45.
Capt(N) Hainse expressed his opinion that FMF has had some great outreach results, particularly in the area of visible minorities.  They are currently assessing the potential of working with Prescott Centre, a facility for individuals with mental challenges.  CPO1 Boran is leading the initiative and Prescott Centre residents are currently involved in affixing labels to the Trident.  Capt(N) Hainse indicated it had been great to be part of the MARLANT team.

46.   
Capt(N) Newton expressed his thanks to Capt(N) Hainse for his leadership in the area of outreach and indicated that CFB Halifax has developed a Base Deep Reach Program modelled after the FMF program.  The base program recently saw 8 students from a local junior high school spend time in either the WP Galley or TEME NT workshops.  Capt(N) Newton indicated the program was extremely rewarding to the participating students, the schools, the school board, and base personnel involved.  He indicated it also provided an excellent team-building opportunity for the workforces in both TEME and the WP galley.   
47.
 Capt(N) Newton indicted his time as BComd had been a brilliant learning experience, working with a team of 3000+ civilian employees and the various regulations, collective agreements, etc.  He appreciated the inclusivity of his experience and thanked all present for contributing in a positive manner.  RAdm Maddison indicated Capt(N) Newton had done a great job and was of real value to the Formation.  
48.
Mr. Spindler indicated he attends many labour/management meetings and the comradery and fellowship of the MARLANT LMRC is unprecedented. He congratulated all members who are moving on and indicated to those remaining that they shouldn’t shy away from challenging each other, as working through difficult issues will only cement the existing relationship.

49.
Mr. Eisenhaur indicated National Public Service Week (NPSW) is the week of 14th to 18th June and there will be various events across the formation, including a coffee break in D201 on the 17th.  He encouraged maximum participation at these events.  He also indicated there would be a “Stand Up For Mental Health” event sponsored by Federal Council on 25th June, with more information to follow.  Secretarial Note:  This half day event is being held during the morning and afternoon of 17th June at the World Trade and Convention Centre.
50.
Capt (N) Moors expressed his thanks to members of the MLMRC and indicated his membership had provided a valuable learning opportunity.
51.
Ms. MacNeil thanked the senior leadership for their support to EAP and commented that she had entered discussions on gym fees for civilian employees because some individuals had indicated to her the value of their gym usage for managing stress and improving their mental health.

52.
Ms. MacKay echoed the positive comments around the table regarding departing members, and indicated her appreciation for their dedication to labour relations matters and other leadership issues.

53.
Capt(N) Woodburn commented that he would be remaining as a member of the MLMRC.

54.
Mr. Isaacs also echoed the positive comments regarding the leadership, honesty, and respect of the departing members.  He specifically singled out Capt(N) Hainse, for whom he had worked, in relation to the positive improvements in FMF, particularly as related to individuals with cognitive issues.

55.
RAdm Maddison thanked everyone for the very nice comments that had been made during the Round Table.  He indicated it had been a very good meeting, with two particularly difficult issues on the agenda.  He indicated there are difficult pressures and issues to address and relationships to build.  He expressed regret that the gym issue hadn’t been brought forward for group discussion and identification of potential solutions.  
56.
RAdm Maddison indicated some of the highlights of his command within MARLANT included the MLMRC meetings, the excellent EE and EAP programs, the positive and mature attitude, and the strategic and analytical skills of the senior public servants with whom he worked.  He indicated Halifax is the best place to serve in the country and there is a great team coming in to replace departing members.  
XI
NEXT MEETING
57.
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, 15th September 2010, at 09:30 in the Admiral’s Conference Room.  The Labour Co-Chairperson for the next meeting will be Mr. Lorne Brown, FGDTLC(E).  Mr. Scott suggested there be a coffee meeting to welcome new committee members.
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